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      Wolfeboro Board of Selectmen 
Public Meeting Minutes-UNAPPROVED 

In-Person at the Great Hall, 9 Union St. Wolfeboro 
September 1, 2021 

 
 
Board Members present:     Chairman Linda Murray, Brad Harriman, Dave Senecal, Linda 

Murray, Luke Freudenberg, and Brian Deshaies  
 
Staff present:              Town Manager Jim Pineo, Director of Parks and Rec Christine 

Collins, Electric Department Director Barry Muccio and Recording 
Secretary Christine Doherty 

 
Chairman Murray opened the meeting at 6:30 PM. 
 

Non-Public Session RSA 91-A:3, II a 

Mr. Pineo stated a non-public session is not needed. 
 

1. Consideration of Minutes 
i. July 21, 2021 

 
Mrs. Murray: Bottom of page 2 the motion is to accept the donation in the amount of $14,000 for 
EV chargers. 
 
It was moved by Luke Freudenberg and seconded by Dave Senecal to approve the minutes 
of July 21, 2021 as amended. Roll call vote Linda Murray—yes, Luke Freudenberg—yes, 
Dave Senecal—yes, and Brian Deshaies—yes. Being none opposed, the motion passed. 
 

ii. August 18, 2021  
 
It was moved by Dave Senecal and seconded by Luke Freudenberg to approve the minutes 
of August 18, 2021. Roll call vote Linda Murray—yes, Luke Freudenberg—yes, Dave 
Senecal—yes, and Brian Deshaies—yes. Being none opposed, the motion passed. 
 
 

2. Public Hearings 
Unexpected Fund under $10,000 

 
i. The Wolfeboro Board of Selectmen will hold a Public Hearing on 

Wednesday, September 1, 2021 at their meeting, which starts at 6:30 PM in 
the Great Hall Town Hall, 84 South Main Street, Wolfeboro, New Hampshire 
for the acceptance of unanticipated funds in excess of $10,000 in accordance 
with RSA 31:95-b III (a), relative to unanticipated funds in the amount of 
$100,000 from the Friends of Pop Whalen for the purpose of engineering and 
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architectural services for the expansion of Pop Whalen Ice Arena at 390 Pine 
Hill Rd.  

Victor Drouin from the Friends of Pop Whalen with Kirk Devylder are pleased to present to 
the town a check for $100,000. 

Suzanne Ryan, Wolfeboro resident: There is a long history with this building and the Town 
has supported it overwhelmingly since 1986. The Backbay Hockey Association (BBHA) was 
a big part of this. We have put hundreds of thousands of dollars into it and the Town is 
looking for $1.5 million this year. The Friends of Pop Whalen (FOPW) is proposing to raise 
$2.12 million dollars. And I would like to hear about a business plan or timeline and what the 
effect the addition will have on the operating of the building or if the expansion will bring in 
revenue. I would like to see some details. It would have been nice to have a presentation 
from the FOPW and the Town. Why don’t we lease this building to people who know what 
they are doing? People that run ice rinks. Sue Glenn was the manager and an avid hockey 
enthusiast so maybe we need a sports enthusiast to operate it correctly. It could be a 
cooperative facility. I haven’t heard it discussed in public and I suggest maybe you table 
accepting these funds tonight until we have some feedback 

Kirk Devylder, Secretary of FOPW and president of BBHA: This project is not, from our 
perspective, about operations. What we are doing here is to take an aging facility and bring it 
into modern times. One that is available to us for all seasons. The work done will reduce 
operating costs such as insulating, which would drive down major utility bills. If anyone 
would like to attend one of our meetings to get more information they can. This is a gift we 
have for the town, not to run it or oversee it. We put together a group that sees the issues in 
the facility now and the ones in the future. We want to address that. The Town’s portion 
($1.5 million) is really to stabilize the building so it can be used to service the people and 
children of the town. 
Victor Drouin: I would like to add that the Town approved a sum in the Warrant Articles for 
the structure of the building. The FOPW came to the town and asked would it be beneficial if 
we funded the amount to make it a four-season facility.  

Suzanne Ryan: It brings me back to what do we have in writing for assurances that once we 
accept this $100k that they are going to raise the necessary funds for the addition.  

Chairman Murray opened up for public hearing 
No comments 

Public hearing closed 
Mr. Pineo: We do have a MOU regarding the $100k with the FOPW. The architect we are 
working with will be completing a scope of work which is broken down by the expansion 
and the items for the town. If it takes the FOPW two years to raise this money, we do have a 
Warrant Article for 2022 to update this facility. There will most likely be an MOU further 
along. We do have the ability to repair the existing facility which is in dire need; roof, 
insulation, siding. 
Ms. Murray: I think a partnership is important. The architectural design Warrant Article was 
approved in 2021, the voters are paying for what they approved and the FOPW are paying for 
their part. We are taking money to help us get to where we need with the facility. 
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Chairman Murray opened up the public hearing 
No other comments 

Closed public hearing 
 
It was moved by Brian Deshaies seconded by Dave Senecal to accept a cash donation from 
the Friends of Pop Whalen in the amount of $100,000 to be used for engineering and 
architectural work for the Pop Whalen Ice Arena expansion. This donation will be booked 
to Donations – Pop Whalen (Account #05-35080-150) and these services will be charged to 
Pop Whalen Other Services (Account #05-45890-380) which will be funded by this 
donation. Roll call vote Linda Murray – yes, Luke Freudenberg – yes, Dave Senecal – yes, 
and Brian Deshaies - yes.  Being none opposed, the motion passed.   
 

ii. The Wolfeboro Board of Selectmen will hold a Public Hearing on 
Wednesday, September 1, 2021 at approximately 6:30 PM in the Great Hall of 
the Wolfeboro Town Hall for the acceptance of unanticipated funds in excess 
of $10,000 in accordance with RSA 31:95-b III (a), relative to unanticipated 
grant funds in the amount of $269,000 from the Friends of Abenaki for 
expanded snowmaking at Abenaki Ski Area located at 390 Pine Hill Rd. 
 

Bill Swaffield, Friends of Abenaki: (see attached) We have had snow making at Abenaki since 
the early 2000s. We have three trails that have no snow on them. The Town employees who 
make the snow expend a lot of energy dragging hoses through the woods to those trails. 
Expanding the snowmaking will eliminate on this and get snow on the Twister trail and on the 
other two trails. No dragging of hoses through the woods. We are just looking for approval from 
the town to move forward on the project.  
 
It was moved by Linda Murray and seconded by Luke Freudenberg to accept a cash 
donation from the Friends of Abenaki in the amount of $269,000 to be received in two 
payments and to be used for expanded snowmaking at the Abenaki Ski Area located at 390 
Pine Hill Rd. This donation will be booked to Donations – Miscellaneous (Account # 01-
35080-150) and this project will be charged to Friends of Abenaki expense (Account #12-
52000-383) which will be funded by this donation. Roll call vote Linda Murray – yes, Luke 
Freudenberg – yes, Dave Senecal – yes, and Brian Deshaies - yes.  Being none opposed, the 
motion passed.   
 
 

 Temporary Event Permit(s) 
i. The Wolfeboro Board of Selectmen to consider a Temporary Event Permit for the 

Friends of the Libby Museum to host the annual mums fundraising sale from 
September 3-5, 2021 from 9:00 AM to 4:00 PM at the Libby Museum of Natural 
History. Permit # 2021-47. 

Member of the Friends of Libby: This is our 3rd annual event. It helps to raise money for the 
Friends of Libby to have programs.  
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Chairman Murray opened up the public hearing 
No other comments 

Closed public hearing 
 
A motion was made by Luke Freudenberg and seconded by Dave Senecal to approve a 
Temporary Permit for the Friends of the Libby Museum to host the annual mums 
fundraising sale from September 3-5, 2021 from 9:00 AM to 4:00 PM at the Libby Museum 
of Natural History. Permit # 2021-47. Roll call vote Linda Murray – yes, Luke 
Freudenberg – yes, Dave Senecal – yes, and Brian Deshaies - yes.  Being none opposed, the 
motion passed. 
 

ii. The Wolfeboro Board of Selectmen to consider a Temporary Event Permit for 
Wolfeboro Parks and Recreation to host the Fall Festival on September 25, 2021 from 
11:00 AM to 3:00 PM at the Foss Field Pavilion. Permit #2021-48. 

Christine Collins Parks and Rec: This is an event we have done for numerous years. We hosted it 
at Abenaki but moved it to Foss Field two years ago to make it more accessible. We collaborated 
this year with the Kingswood Youth Center for their Chili Challenge. We will have vendors (not 
food), Animal Encounters is going to be there, music, arts and crafts and other activities. 

Chairman Murray opened up the public hearing 
No other comments 

Closed public hearing 
 
Luke Freudenberg made a motion and it was seconded by Dave Senecal to approve a 
Temporary Permit for Wolfeboro Parks and Recreation to host the Fall Festival on 
September 25, 2021 from 11:00 AM to 3:00 PM at the Foss Field Pavilion. Permit #2021-48. 
Roll call vote Linda Murray – yes, Luke Freudenberg – yes, Dave Senecal – yes, and Brian 
Deshaies - yes.  Being none opposed, the motion passed. 
 
 

3. Public Input (Limited to 3 Minutes per resident, not to exceed 15 minutes in total) 
 
Suzanne Ryan: On the Agenda there was some item relevant to a contest regarding the naming of 
Pop Whalen? 
Ms. Murray: It is naming parts of the building with donations. It is not to change the name Pop 
Whalen. 
 
 

4. Bulk Vote 

A. Weekly Manifests 

i. August 20, 2021  $333,411.76 
ii. August 27, 2021  $288,490.81 
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B. Intent to Cut Wood or Timber 
i. Northline Road Tax Map 115 Lot 8 

 
 

It was moved by Dave Senecal and seconded by Brian Deshaies to approve the Bulk Vote 
items A through B. Roll call vote Linda Murray – yes, Luke Freudenberg – yes, Dave 
Senecal – yes, and Brian Deshaies - yes.  Being none opposed, the motion passed.   
 

5. Board/Committee Appointments 
N/A 
   

6. New Business 
 

A. Discussion:  Wolfeboro Waters Assessing Report 2020 Water Testing (see 
attached) 

Warren Muir: We prepared a report that should be on our website that has more detail with the 
data. I thought I could take this time to summarize what has been happening over the past three 
years. In 2018 samples showed we had pretty good water quality. The biggest issue was with 
Mirror Lake but nutrients was already present in the lake. But as a result of the presence of 
bloom the NHDES now considers Lake Winnipesaukee water quality generally good, but 
impaired. 
Brad Harriman joins the meeting at 7:15. 
 

B. Approval: Memorandum of Understanding with Lake Winnipesaukee 
Association (see attached) 

Mr. Pineo: There has been an ongoing discussion with the Wolfeboro Waters Committee in 
conjunction with Lake Winnipesaukee Association (LWA) about a MOU which would authorize 
fundraising to take place for the Wolfeboro Bay Watershed Management Plan to pay for the 
study. It has been reviewed by the LWA, local legal counsel so basically all we need to do is 
authorize the signing. 

Ms. Murray: The LWA has a designated fund for the Wolfeboro Watershed Managment Plan. 
NHDES will no longer give grants for the plan. We are going to call this an environmental study. 
It is a very positive step forward as far as looking at Wolfeboro Bay and the sources of run off 
into so we may be able to get some 319 (grant) money in the future for solutions. 

 
It was moved by Luke Freudenberg and seconded by Dave Senecal to authorize the Town 
Manager to sign the Memorandum of Understanding between the Lake Winnipesaukee 
Association and the Town of Wolfeboro date August 19, 2021. Roll call vote Brad 
Harriman – yes, Linda Murray – yes, Luke Freudenberg – yes, Dave Senecal – yes, and 
Brian Deshaies - yes.  Being none opposed, the motion passed.   
 

 
C. Appointment: Permission to Hang Ribbons on Trees on Main Street 
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Jim Shannon from Wolfeboro: I am here on behalf of my wife to get approval to hang yellow 
ribbons in honor of the military. Reads letter from wife requesting permission (see attached) and 
a letter from Representative Brodie Deshaies (see attached). 
 
Brian Deshaies made a motion and it was seconded by Dave Senecal to grant permission to 
Elizabeth Shannon and any Veteran to hang yellow ribbons on Town trees from Clark 
Park to Meredith Village Savings Bank or maybe an extended area from August 27, 2021 
until all servicemen who fought in Afghanistan are home safe. Roll call vote Brad 
Harriman – yes, Linda Murray – yes, Luke Freudenberg – yes, Dave Senecal – yes, and 
Brian Deshaies - yes.  Being none opposed, the motion passed. 
 
 

D. Discussion: Construction of Poles/Wires on Class VI Road Northline, MED 
(see attached) 

Barry Muccio: I have been contracted to construct the poles and wires on a Class VI Road. There 
is usually a building permit that is needed. However, there is a camp that has been there for over 
80 years and that is why we need the Board’s authority to authorize this, but there may need to 
be a discussion for waivers to be in place as it is not a new construction. 

Mr. Pineo: Once an electric permit is pulled we would have to come in front of the Board and 
have that waiver put in place, authorized and processed. The waiver is to have electric on a Class 
VI road.  
Ms. Murray: No building permits for a Class VI road, so is this waiver for liability?  

Mr. Pineo: Yes, because it is a Class VI road so the town would not be held liable. 
Mr. Harriman: Who is baring the cost of this? 

Mr. Muccio: The owner, but once we build it we own it for maintenance. I’m coming to you for 
the pole and wire approval. Which do not necessarily facilitate future plans for the property. 

Ms. Murray: If he goes to expand that building will he have to get a permit for that on a Class VI 
Road? 

Mr. Pineo: Yes and any permit pulled on that property (a Class VI Road) would have to come 
back to the Board. 

Ms. Murray: Basically, you are looking for the board to authorize this construction contingent 
upon the waiver. 

Mr. Muccio: You would be authorizing those three poles on this form. 
Mr. Cornelissen, owner of property: This property has been in the family since the 1950s. We are 
looking to put in electricity, water and septic. We are not looking to make this a year-round 
house but simply bringing power into the camp. We know we have to pay for the power to be 
installed.  
 
Linda Murray made a motion and it was seconded by Dave Senecal to approve the pole 
location on the August 26, 2021 proposal contingent upon the waivers and permits per RSA 
674:41 on North Line Road a Class VI road. Roll call vote Brad Harriman – yes, Linda 
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Murray – yes, Luke Freudenberg – yes, Dave Senecal – yes, and Brian Deshaies - yes.  
Being none opposed, the motion passed. 
 
 

E. Approval: Agreement to Disband the Intermunicipal Agreement for the 
Provisions of Aquatic Nuisance Plant Control Between the Towns of 
Tuftonboro and Wolfeboro (see attached) 

Ms. Murray: This agreement was established in 2010 in a way to address the high cost of milfoil 
removal. We sold the last boat in January of this year. There is no longer a need for the joint 
board. 

 
Dave Senecal made a motion and it was seconded by Brad Harriman to authorize the 
Wolfeboro Board of Selectmen Chairman to sign the Agreement to disband the 
Intermunicipal Agreement for the Provisions of Aquatic Nuisance Plant Control between 
the towns of Tuftonboro and Wolfeboro effective July 29, 2021. Roll call vote Brad 
Harriman – yes, Linda Murray – yes, Luke Freudenberg – yes, Dave Senecal – yes, and 
Brian Deshaies - yes.  Being none opposed, the motion passed. 
 
 

F. Discussion: Lakes Region Model Railroad Update (see attached) 

John Simms, President of the Lakes Region Model Railroad Museum: The project is going well. 
Phase I of the project should be wrapping up in late September or early October. Currently there 
is $7,500 left in the Capital Reserve. Phase II is under discussion and the Stewardship 
Agreement. We do have an agreement from everyone to build an elevated insulated floor. Once 
that is done we can open up to public access. Phase III will then be next. The exhibit will be 
triggered by smartphones and QR text and anyone who comes into the museum will be able to 
drive a train It is going to be quite impressive. 
 

G. Discussion: Naming Opportunities of Pop Whalen and Arts Center   
Ms. Murray: You could name the penalty box, Zamboni, referee room for the right donation. It is 
being brought to the board to vote to allow them to move forward with this. 
 
Brian Deshaies made a motion and it was seconded by Luke Freudenberg to approve the 
Friends of Pop Whalen to move forward with naming opportunities. Roll call vote Brad 
Harriman – yes, Linda Murray – yes, Luke Freudenberg – yes, Dave Senecal – yes, and 
Brian Deshaies - yes.  Being none opposed, the motion passed.  
 
Mr. Senecal: The only thing I do not agree with is the building name. 

Mr. Pineo: If someone came forward with the full amount needed for the upgrade would we have 
to discuss that with the board. 
 
 

H. Discussion: Town Manager Evaluation (see attached) 
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Ms. Murray: If everyone agrees, fill out the evaluation form and have it back to me by 
September 15th. Then we can review it at the September 22nd meeting and then meet with Mr. 
Pineo on Oct 6th. 
 
 

I. Discussion: 2022 Budget Review Schedule (see attached) 
Ms. Murray: Anybody have any issues with the schedule?  
No comments 
 

7. Other Business 
 
Mr. Deshaies: I ran into Carrie and we talked about the Libby Museum. I told them the problem I 
have with going forward is not really knowing if donors are really there. They told me they have 
a donor with an account at JP Morgan with $1 million dollars in it for the FOL. John is going to 
work on getting a rep from JP Morgan to join our Sept 15th meeting with a pledge that this 
account exists and is earmarked for the FOL. He and Carrie also talked about benchmarking and 
how it could be done to be a little bit more acceptable for the Board. If that $1million donation 
comes in and they have $150,000 and another $100,000 pledge, they would have $1.3 million. 
With that, they would be looking to raise $425k a year over the next two years. If they don’t 
make their benchmarks we don’t put out a Warrant Article. To me this becomes a much more 
acceptable solution. 
Also, I’ve been riding my bike around for 25 years, for some reason this year on 109 the trash on 
the side of the roads is horrible. Just wanted to make a statement to citizens to let them know. 

 
8. Committee Reports  

Mr. Harriman: nothing to report 

Mr. Senecal: nothing to report 
Ms. Murray: Two CIP meetings. Fire and Police and Highway and Library. Dave Ford talked 
about a new Municipal parking lot on Filter Bed Rd. Sidewalks on Bay St.  Cindy Scott is 
retiring from the Library. Chamber Social. Two meetings of FOPW 

Mr. Freudenberg: Police Commission Chief is working on his budget, good summer with the 
Tesla and bike patrol 

Mr. Deshaies: Energy Committee potential solar and other renewable energies, CIPs, Friends of 
Libby about donors  
 

9. Town Manager’s Report 

Mr. Pineo: Design Charrette from Plan NH start in 2021 was postponed is coming up in October 
2021. Updated MOU, same that was in place previously. Need authorization to sign this MOU. 

Linda Murray made a motion and it was seconded by Dave Senecal to authorize the Town 
Manager to sign the MOU from the Plan NH. Roll call vote Brad Harriman – yes, Linda 
Murray – yes, Luke Freudenberg – yes, Dave Senecal – yes, and Brian Deshaies - yes.  
Being none opposed, the motion passed.  
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Staff is working on budgets. Annual employee appreciation day Friday the 17th for the 
employees to get together. Planning on closing at noon and serving lunch. 

One of our employees was in a serious motorcycle accident and was flown out medivac. Don’t 
know any details but just be advised. 
 

10. Questions From the Press 
N/A 
 

11. Public Input (Limited to 3 minutes per resident, not to exceed 15 minutes in total)  
Suzanne Ryan: Pop Whalen, looking up the history it’s advertised as the lowest ice rental rates in 
the state of NH. I don’t think it’s a good idea to say we are the cheapest around. I thought the 
Board had said we should take that off the ad. 

Mr. Deshaies: When we looked at the rates recently, we were in the middle. 
Ms. Murray: Jim will look at that as that is old. 

Ms. Ryan: I would like to know who bought the permission from this Board to bill ourselves as 
Pop Whalen and Arts Center. Until this all comes together it is not an Arts Center. 

Ms. Murray: It was when Mr. Hipple was here and a floor was going to be put down so we could 
have shows and events there. But it was unable to happen. 

Ms. Ryan: It shouldn’t be billed as four season or an arts center, not yet. 
 
It was moved by Dave Senecal and seconded Luke Freudenberg to adjourn at 8:20 PM. 
Roll call vote Brad Harriman—yes, Linda Murray—yes, Luke Freudenberg—yes, Dave 
Senecal—yes, and Brian Deshaies—yes.  Being none opposed, the motion passed. 
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
Christine Metcalfe Doherty 







































































August 30, 2021

Wolfeboro Board of Selectmen
Town of Wolfeboro
84 South Main Street
Wolfeboro, NH 03894

Dear Wolfeboro Board of Selectmen:

I am writing to give my enthusiastic support for Mrs. Elizabeth Shannon’s current initiative. Mrs.
Shannon would like to place gold bows in some of Wolfeboro’s common spaces. At its broadest, the
display of yellow ribbons or bows signifies home front support for American military personnel; at its
most personal, it represents the hope that a loved one participating in a distant conflict or posted abroad
will return safe and sound. I would like to encourage you to support her mission.

Encouraging friends, neighbors, businesses, and our local government to recognize the atrocities in
Afghanistan and our lost service members is a noble cause. This past week, 13 members of our armed
forces were killed in a terror attack while evacuating other U.S. service members, U.S. citizens,
diplomats, NATO allies, Afghan allies, and refugees. This is not to mention the over 2,400 American
soldiers who made the ultimate sacrifice fighting terrorism abroad so we would never experience it at
home. Our community should embrace Mrs. Shannon’s initiative with open arms. We should help, or at
the very least, not hinder her efforts.

Under NH RSA Chapter 41, our Board of Selectmen has the authority to regulate town roads and
commons. As previously mentioned, Mrs. Shannon would like to place these bows in public spaces, and I
hope the Board allows her and other veterans to continue. These gold bows will not hinder people’s sight,
movements, or safety. They are not unsightly either. They are quite beautiful and would temporally
enhance the character of our town.

In my earnest opinion, these bows would reflect very positively upon our community. It would allow our
visitors and residents to know that we care about our military personnel and veterans. It would also show
everyone that we care about significant events outside of our community, build community locally, and
foster national community. Additionally, these bows will reflect upon the best aspects of our town.

I appreciate your consideration. If you would like to contact me, my email is brodieforNH@gmail.com,
and my phone number is (603) 387-4210.

Best,
Rep. Brodie Deshaies
Carroll 6 - Wolfeboro, NH

CC Wolfeboro Town Manager, Chief James F. Pineo




